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MONITORING AND AUDIT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 24th September 2013

Present:
Councillor Jonathan West (Chair)

Councillors Eileen Hales, Margaret Talbot and Mike Tebbutt
Also Present
John Gorrie and Phillipa Hunt (KPMG)
13.MA.11
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bayes, Henson and Howes. It was noted that Councillor Talbot was acting as a substitute for Councillor Bayes.

13.MA.12
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 18th June 2013 be approved and signed as a correct record.

13.MA.13
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
(Councillor Tebbutt joined the meeting at 7.07 pm)

13.MA.14
EXTERNAL AUDIT: ISA 260 (INTERNATIONAL STANDARDS ON AUDITING) (A1)


A report was submitted which presented the ISA 260 report to those charged with Governance and which sought approval for the Council's Management Representation letter.

John Gorrie and Phillipa Hunt of KPMG attended the meeting to introduce the report.  It was noted that an unqualified, clean audit opinion had been given and value for money criteria had been met.  The Annual Governance Statement had also been reviewed to ensure compliance with guidance.


KPMG reported that the Council's processes for producing its accounts were strong and that recommendations from previous years had been implemented.  No additional risks had been identified.


Only one recommendation was presented. This was in relation to additional action required in respect of fixed assets in order to strengthen the process.  One minor audit difference had been identified in relation to the recommendation. This would be corrected in the next year's accounts when assets were revalued.


In discussion it was noted that issues raised during the Internal Audit Self-Assessment were being actioned. It was felt that the report represented a sound footing on which the Council could continue to deliver services.


Members thanked officers for their work and the External Auditors were thanked for their attendance.

RESOLVED
that the Audit Memorandum – Report to Those Charged with Governance be received and the Management Representation Letter be approved.
13.MA.15
STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS – 2012/13 (A2)


A report was submitted which presented the Council's Statutory Statement of Accounts for the financial year 2012/13 for approval. The Acting Head of Finance gave a short presentation to the Committee to supplement the report.

Members thanked the finance team for the report and financial performance

RESOLVED
that the Statement of Accounts for the financial year 2012/13 be approved.

Following approval of the Statement of Accounts, the Management Representation Letter was signed by the Chair and the Chief Finance Officer.
13.MA.16
KEY UPDATES (A3)


Members received a presentations on the following key issues:-
· Housing Repairs and Voids

· Recycling

· Benefits

Housing Repairs and Voids

It was reported that a sharp increase in the number of void properties had been noted across all property types between 2008/09 (4.2%) and 2012/13 (9.6%). This had resulted in an increase in void turnaround from an average of 32 days to 56 days. Officers were working with the Tenants' Forum on a new lettable standard and a number of actions had been taken to reduce void times through Keyways and staff training. Additionally, work was being undertaken in conjunction with Environmental Care introduce a new voids database and steps had been taken to bring services in-house, with potential to achieve approximately 50% savings.  As a result of these actions void times were now falling.

Work had also been undertaken over the last 12 months on various actions to improve productivity and value for money, thus improving performance on housing repairs.  New target times for repairs had been introduced and a new planned maintenance programme developed for repairs such as rainwater goods and fencing.  Tenant satisfaction surveys had also been introduced.  Officers were now looking at a service structure which compared well on cost, quality and customer satisfaction.
It was noted that training was being undertaken to improve the technical capabilities of the workforce, including offering apprenticeships where possible.

An appointment system for repairs had been in place for some time and work would be undertaken on increasing the types of work for which an appointment could be offered. 

The Head of Housing and his team were thanked for their work on improving standards and void times.

Recycling

The Head of Environmental Care gave an update on progress in respect of the new recycling scheme. It was noted that although it was still early in the planned programme of roll-out of the new service, savings and an increased in recycling rates were already being demonstrated.  The new service would be monitored over the coming months.

In discussion the following points were noted:-

· Work was being carried out with businesses to offer recycling services, but trade waste was one area which was to be kept under review

· It was not now planned to carry out a separate collection of food waste. However the Northamptonshire Waste Partnership were looking at ways of improving education on what should be thrown away and what could be used, which it was hoped would decrease the amount of food waste

· Early indications were that people would use their own blue bin in preference to taking recyclable items to large recycling bins at supermarkets

· The Council still offered a bulk collection service for large items
· Waste Ted was still available for education projects in schools

· The Civic Amenity Site was developing a small education unit in connection with Northamptonshire County Council

· The new vehicle fleet would be equipped to carry messages and promotion material on the side of vehicles

The Head of Environmental Care was thanked for his update and the officer team thanked for their work in connection with the roll-out of the new scheme.

Benefits

The Benefits Manager circulated an update on the spare room restriction (spare room subsidy), benefit cap and discretionary housing payments.

It was noted that some properties had been reclassified and 258 discretionary housing claims processed. Budgeting and housing advice was now being offered to tenants and a tick box introduced on forms so that people could indicate if they wished to take advantage of advice. There had been 24 cases of benefit cap in the Borough. All tenants had been visited and given full advice and information.
Universal Credit had not yet been introduced, as it had been rolled back to 2015 in this area. Discussions were now being held with Leicester Credit Union to look at what resources they could offer to help tenants and residents in the Borough.

Discussion was held on the impact of welfare reform on rent arrears and it was noted that a gradual increase had been observed.  Rent arrears were now approximately £50k above target.  Officers were monitoring the situation and staff from the housing income team were visiting people affected by the social room restriction.  Support mechanisms were in place if tenants wished to move to smaller homes.

The Income and Debt Management Team were thanked for their work and The Benefits Manager was thanked for his attendance.

13.MA.17
KEY PERFORMANCE INFORMATION BOOKLET (A4)

Members received the Key Performance Information Booklet.  An amended Page 2 was circulated at the meeting.
The following points were raised:-

· Litter Education in Schools – it was noted that engagement with community groups and audits around schools already took place.

· Recycling bins in lay-bys were welcomed

· Staff sickness – it was noted that staff were offered flu jabs but these were not paid for by the Council

· Complaints in Environmental Care – categories were very broad and included complaints about graffiti, fly-tipping, dog fouling and litter
Discussion was held on NI 188 (Adapting to Climate Change), which had been removed from the key performance indicator booklet as data was no longer considered to be meaningful to the authority as it was a national target.  It was noted that a whole host of performance measures now existed around a greener Borough.  However, the Council did collect information on energy efficiency schemes in its own buildings, recycling and refuse and this could be included on an annual basis as an update.
It was also recommended that a sticker on the ‘dog poo fairy’ be produced to stick on lampposts under the warnings about penalties for dog fouling.

13.MA.18
WORK PROGRAMME


The following items would be included on the agenda for the next meeting:-

· Annual Update on the Risk Management Policy and Strategy

· Internal Audit Self-Assessment

· Update on Fraud Strategy and Policy

· Welfare Reform and Rent Arrears Updates
· Key Performance Information Update

The following item would appear on the agenda of a future meeting as the Planning Policy Committee had concerns about implications from a financial viewpoint:-

· CIL/S106 Agreements
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.49 pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

AI

Monitoring and Audit Committee No. 3
24.9.13


